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PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES                 

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Skains called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 1:15 P.M.  Chairman Skains gave the invocation and Mr. Taves led in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Ms. Laura Edwards.

Members and Alternate Members present: Mr. Reggie Skains, Chairman; Dr. Ernest Girouard, Vice Chairman; Larry Sayes; Mr. Ed Yerger, Mr. Donavon Taves, LACD President; and Dr. Rogers Leonard, LSU AgCenter   

Members absent: Mr. John Compton, Secretary/Treasurer; Mr. Randell Fletcher; Southern University Agricultural Center Representative
A quorum was present.

Others Present: Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF-OSWC/Executive Director SSWCC; Mr. Kevin Norton, USDA-NRCS; Mr. David Daigle, Calcasieu SWCD; Mr. Jeremy Rodriguez, LDAF-OSWC; Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; Ms. Clay Alexander, LDAF-OSWC and Ms. Laura Edwards, LDAF-OSWC 
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commissioners and there were none.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the April 25, 2017 State Commission minutes and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to approve the April 25, 2017 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  
Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve the April 25, 2017 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Sayes and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Spicer to review the agenda items with the State Commission.
NRCS/OSWC Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement    

Mr. Spicer said the districts are continuing to earn their Farm Bill funds on schedule.  He said 80% of all funds had been earned through April.  He said ten districts have already earned 100% of their allocated funds; eight districts have earned over 80% of their allocation and with six months left in the cooperative agreement, it is likely that most districts will earn well over their allocated funds.  He said four districts have earned only 50% or less of their allocated funds and the OSWC will be contacting and working with these districts to make sure they are reporting their farm bill activities.   He said overall we are in very good shape and looking forward to continued progress.
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Norton if he had any comments and Mr. Norton said they are progressing very well on this year’s agreement amendment.  He said as he had described earlier, last year NRCS did a five-year agreement so we could do amendments rather than a new contract each year; this makes it a little more flexible in how we manage the funds as our state and federal fiscal years are not the same.  Mr. Norton said as a result of the current federal hiring freeze we cannot fill our forty field level vacancies, therefore making some additional resources available.  He said instead of a $450,000 amendment for next year, Mr. Spicer thinks the districts can use $800,000 so they are working on an $800,000 technical assistance amendment that will go to September 30, 2018. He said this amendment will be $320,000 for Environmental Quality (EQIP) and $480,000 in Conservation Stewardship (CSP).
Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Norton for adding more funds to the Farm Bill Agreement and asked Mr. Spicer to review the next item with the Commission.

Legislative Special Session / State Funding
Mr. Spicer said they do not know if they will have a special session or not yet but based on the discussions he has had with several legislators, it is a good possibility.  He said there are three legislative items he wants to discuss.  He said the first one is HB-1, and as it stands now, the LDAF is taking a 1.3 million dollar cut which is not as large as the cuts they made to LDAF in the past nine years, but if the cuts to LDAF do not get any higher than $1.3 million then the district funds may not be cut.  He said as in the past Commissioner Strain would try to keep from cutting district funds.

Mr. Spicer said the second piece of legislation is HR 23, a resolution supporting State Soil and Water Conservation Commission and the local Soil and Water Conservation Districts prepared by Mr. Doug Daigle and Mr. Andy Anders authored it in the House.  He said it has passed the House and the Senate.  Mr. Spicer thanked Mr. Daigle for his continued support of the State’s conservation program.

Mr. Spicer said HB 423 is a DEQ bill and supported by LDAF. He said DEQ already has a water quality trading program, a point to point source trading for primarily air pollutants but this would expand their authority to non-point to point source trading which would allow agricultural producers to trade credits with industry. He said this is relatively new and based on discussions with the Secretary of DEQ they will most likely do a pilot project.  He said it might be difficult to make a trade when ag producers will be trading pollutants in the Mississippi River Basin and the farming operations are over in the Sabine River watershed but the argument in this case is that all of the pollutants will end up in the Gulf of Mexico. 
Mr. Spicer said all three pieces of legislation are important to LDAF and it conservation partners, ag producers and industry. 
 Chairman Skains said in each Commissioner’s packet is a letter referencing the possible reduction in state funds to the LSU AgCenter; cutting the Homer Research Center.  He said this letter was sent to thirty-five Senators and Representatives.  He said they also visited with the legislators during the Legislative Session at the Egg Breakfasts and the Rural Caucus Luncheon.  He said this letter was also sent to the Louisiana Board of Regents so they will be aware of the proposed cut to the Homer Station.  Chairman Skains said most of the legislators receiving the letter are on the Appropriations, Ways and Means or Ag Committees.  Mr. Spicer said each of those legislators had an envelope addressed to them with the letter placed on their desks this morning.  Chairman Skains said he would encourage each Commission member to talk to their elected officials to try to help with this funding issue.  He asked if there were any questions; there were none.   
District Supervisor Election 

Chairman Skains said we had a few unusual issues with the elections this year where five districts requested waivers for late submission of Nominating Petitions, but all the letters and petitions have been reviewed and meet the election requirement except for arriving at OSWC late. He said this was a result of statewide parish elections on April 29th and several Registrar of Voters could not verify the signatures on the Nominating Petitions by our deadline of April 30th.  He said in each instance, no other candidate qualified for the election.  He said we will review each one separately as each will need a motion to approve or disapprove the petition. 
Chairman Skains said the first is a letter is from the Caddo SWCD explaining that Mr. Kyle Dill was late submitting his petition because the Caddo Parish Registrar of Voters would not verify his petition until their April 29, 2017 election was over and verified. Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to accept Caddo SWCD’s supervisor Mr. Kyle Dill’s late Nominating Petition so he could be eligible to participate in the June 10, 2017 Supervisor election.  

Motion: Mr. Taves made a motion to waive the petition deadline and accept Caddo SWCD supervisor Mr. Kyle Dill’s Nominating Petition for the June 10, 2017 Supervisor Election. Motion was seconded by Mr. Sayes and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said the next one is from the Catahoula SWCD requesting a waiver for Mr. H. C. Peck’s  petition and it be accepted because the District Secretary had surgery and was out on sick leave and the new secretary did not know the petition had to be postmarked prior to May 1st. 
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to accept Catahoula SWCD’s supervisor Mr. H. C. Peck’s late Nominating Petition so he could be eligible to participate in the June 10, 2017 Supervisor election.  

Motion: Mr. Sayes made a motion to waive the petition deadline and accept Catahoula SWCD supervisor Mr. H. C. Peck’s Nominating Petition for the June 10, 2017 Supervisor Election. Motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
Chairman Skains said if the Commission remembers in their April meeting, Mr. Bill Conly had resigned and then died and the Saline Board requested his daughter Stacey Conly fill his vacant position.  He said this next letter is from the Saline SWCD requesting a waiver for Ms. Stacey Conly’s petition to be accepted because Ms. Conly was appointed on April 25th by the State Commission to fill the vacant elected position on the Saline board that was up for election leaving her three days to get signatures on the petition and verified by the Registrar of Voters. 
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to accept Saline SWCD’s supervisor Ms. Stacey Conly’s late Nominating Petition so she could be eligible to participate in the June 10, 2017 Supervisor election.  

Motion: Mr. Yerger made a motion to waive the petition deadline and accept Saline SWCD supervisor Ms. Stacey Conly’s Nominating Petition for the June 10, 2017 Supervisor Election. Motion was seconded by Mr. Taves and passed unanimously.
Chairman Skains said the next letter is from the West Carroll SWCD requesting a waiver for Mr. Cullen Kovac’s petition and it be accepted because Mr. Kovac was extremely busy with his ranching duties as result of unusual weather conditions.
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to accept West Carroll SWCD’s supervisor Mr. Cullen Kovac’s late Nominating Petition so he could be eligible to participate in the June 10, 2017 Supervisor election.  

Motion: Mr. Yerger made a motion to waive the petition deadline and accept West Carroll SWCD supervisor Mr. Cullen Kovac’s Nominating Petition for the June 10, 2017 Supervisor Election. Motion was seconded by Mr. Sayes and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said the last letter is from the Bogue Chitto-Pearl River SWCD requesting a waiver for Mr. Mike Thompson and explaining that Mr. Thompson was late submitting his petition because the St. Tammany Parish Registrar of Voters would not verify his petition until their April 29, 2017 election was over and verified. Mr. Spicer said this district has a new District Secretary and this is a new candidate who went outside the district’s boundaries to gather signatures; he did not realize he could not do that so he had to start over again.  We did not learn of this until he was having trouble getting a Registrar of Voters to sign off on a petition, then the state-wide election occurred and he had to wait until the Registrar of Voters finished that election before he would verify his Nominating Petition.
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to accept Bogue Chitto-Pearl River SWCD’s supervisor Mr. Mike Thompson’s late Nominating Petition so he could be eligible to participate in the June 10, 2017 Supervisor election.  

Motion: Mr. Sayes made a motion to waive the petition deadline and accept Bogue Chitto-Pearl River SWCD supervisor Mr. Mike Thompson’s Nominating Petition for the June 10, 2017 Supervisor Election. Motion was seconded by Mr. Taves and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said forty petitions for the June 10, 2017 Supervisor Election were received and all of the petitions were checked to determine that each contained the required minimum of twenty-five signatures, and the signatures were certified by the local Registrar of Voters as being qualified voters within each nominee’s district and all but five were postmarked by the April 30, 2017 deadline.  He said none of the districts submitted more than one nominating petition, therefore eliminating the need for any district elections.

Chairman Skains said four districts had new candidates to submit a petition; they are Allen, Mr. Clement Lejeune; Avoyelles, Mr. James Deshotel; Calcasieu, Mr. Jason Nolde; and Tensas-Concordia, Mr. Harry Goldman, III.

Chairman Skains said that four districts, Crescent, Evangeline, Lafourche-Terrebonne and Red River did not have any nomination petitions to submit, resulting in vacancies effective July 1, 2017 in their districts.  He said their board members that are up for re-election chose not to run for re-election. He said although the districts advertised the election no other petitions were submitted to the districts by the April 30, 2017 deadline.  

Chairman Skains said that the other forty districts have each returned one petition. He said that the State Commission has the authority to declare the forty nominees who had no opposition and met all qualifying requirements as duly elected supervisors.  

Chairman Skains said that listed below are the petitions received from the forty districts that had no opposition for the 2017 Supervisors Elections.  He said all petitions received are in compliance with State Commission election requirements and the term of office for the candidates listed below starts on July 1, 2017 and expires on June 30, 2020. 

	DISTRICT
	SUPERVISOR

	Acadia
	George Guillory

	Allen
	*Clement LeJeune

	Avoyelles
	*James Deshotel

	Bodcau 
	Danny Martin

	Boeuf River 
	William Shane Hart

	Bogue Chitto‑Pearl River
	Michael Thompson

	Caddo
	Kyle J.  Dill

	Calcasieu
	*Jason Nolde

	Capital
	Jennifer Coats

	Catahoula 
	H. C. Peck, JR.

	Crescent 
	VACANT

	D'Arbonne
	Patricia Avery

	DeSoto
	Ross Allison

	Dorcheat
	Buddy D. Thomas

	Dugdemona
	Steven F. Bates

	East Carroll
	Frederick "Teddy" Schneider, IV

	Evangeline 
	VACANT 

	Feliciana 
	Keith McCallum

	Grant
	Dennis Courtright

	Gulf Coast
	Jim P. Dupont

	Iberia 
	Brad Judice

	Jefferson Davis 
	Dwayne Compton

	Lafayette 
	Eddie Lewis, Sr.

	Lafourche‑Terrebonne
	VACANT 

	LaSalle 
	Michael McCartney

	Lower Delta
	Chris Mattingly

	Madison 
	Jack M. Varner, III

	Morehouse
	Clay S. Costello

	Natchitoches
	Edmund Giering,III

	New River
	Ozane Gravois

	Northeast 
	Charles Michael Watson

	Plaquemines 
	Phillip Simmons

	Rapides
	Jim T. Harper

	Red River
	VACANT - 

	Sabine
	James Pratt

	Saline
	* Stacey L. Conly

	St. Landry
	Fred Lavergne

	St. Martin
	Daniel Richard

	St. Mary                                               
	Alton Broussard Jr. 

	Tangipahoa‑St. Helena
	Patrick Klein

	Tensas‑Concordia
	* Harry T. Goldman, III

	Upper Delta 
	Lindsey Gaspard

	Vermilion
	Christian Richard

	West Carroll
	Cullen Kovac

	* Denotes new nominee for supervisor 

	
	


Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members regarding the list of nominees as duly elected supervisors and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to duly elect the qualified supervisors.

Motion:  Mr. Sayes made a motion to declare the above list of unopposed candidates duly elected district supervisors. The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

Resolved, the above list of nominees, having met all qualifying requirements and are declared duly elected supervisors for the period beginning July 1, 2017 and expiring June 30, 2020.
Chairman Skains said the next item on the agenda is a presentation by Mr. Doug Daigle on Louisiana’s responsibilities under the National Agreement to manage the Gulf of Mexico Hypoxia Zone. Mr. Spicer asked Mr. Daigle if he would give a little background on himself before he gave his report to the Commission.  Mr. Daigle thanked the Commission for allowing him to be there and said since about 2003 he has been the Chair or Coordinator of the Louisiana Hypoxia Working Group which was formed after the Gulf Hypoxia Action Plan for the Mississippi River Basin was signed back in 2000 and Louisiana has been a part of that process since about 1997.  He said the group basically provides a forum for stakeholders, agencies and researchers to interact and address the hypoxia problem.  He said we are focused on what is happening here in Louisiana but I am also part of the National Hypoxia Task Force that has been working on this all that time. He said the state of Louisiana is on the National Hypoxia Task Force as well. He said what he wanted to do today was to go over the State’s part of this National Agreement and answer any Commissioner’s questions. He said he was hoping to get some kind of statement of support from the Commission reaffirming its support as we do other state entities such as the Governor, CPRA the other lead agency on the task force that are focused on other areas than ag.  He said possibly at the next meeting, or whenever the Commission’s timeline would allow, he would appreciate a document supporting the National Agreement. Mr. Daigle presented the slide show and gave Commission members printed copies. (See addendum).  
Chairman Skains said he along with several others had flown over the hypoxia area in 2000 and asked it is actually growing in size. Mr. Daigle said the trend is growth but it is very difficult as it changes every year; the extent of the zone depends on the level of river discharge or if you have hurricanes or tropic storms that break it up but you never can predict the extent of the area impacted.  Chairman Skains asked if it is getting any worse and Mr. Daigle said the trend is that it has not gotten any worse, but USDA prepared a paper in 2013 showing everything that had been done in the basin and concluded that it would have been almost 20% worse if we had not implemented the measures.  He said to keep in mind that until we did MRBI that USDA launched in 2009 that there was no targeted funding that directly supported reducing nutrients from entering the Mississippi River.  He said with the MRBI you have targeted funding aimed at areas that will help reduce stream loading and the hypoxia zone.  Chairman Skains said so USDA programs, like the WRP that NRCS has implemented has helped it from getting worse or from growing a lot.  Mr. Daigle said it certainly would have been worse had these efforts not been implemented. 

Chairman Skains asked where their funding came from, Iowa was mentioned; does each state provide funds or does it come from Congress.  Mr. Daigle said the Farm Bill comes from Congress and each state kind of has their own strategy such as Minnesota and Missouri have taxes to fund their state program.  He said Minnesota has a clean water tax and Missouri has a state conservation tax and they both have taken part of their taxes and applied to their nutrient strategy; he said Iowa has state appropriations of around $50 million at their annual sessions. He said some states are doing more than others and one thing we have hoped for was more national funding but for a variety of reasons it has not reached the level we would need to fully address the problem. Mr. Daigle said there is also private money going into specific projects. Chairman Skains asked what Louisiana is doing.  Mr. Daigle said the district programs and USDA NRCS programs, and others like Ducks Unlimited have projects that are helping.  He said they do have the potential to get some of that Restore money directed at the Gulf of Mexico by doing it in a way that benefits the Gulf – that is the key criteria for using the Restore Act money, it must benefit the Gulf. 
Mr. Spicer said that Missouri has an $87 million appropriation for their soil and water conservation program and that really makes a difference.  He said also he wanted to mention that Louisiana only has two small streams that enter the Mississippi River and there is very little ag land there in watersheds  – mostly pasture; however all of Louisiana drains into the Gulf.  He said it does not matter how it gets there we need to continue our efforts to reduce the amount of nutrients leaving our cropland in runoff. 

Dr. Girouard said those multi states you mentioned, they have complete plans for conservation issues that involve cities, citizens, golf clubs, horses and agriculture in a whole plan. He said do they have anything like that in Louisiana, a whole plan.  Mr. Daigle said not in a focused way; he said they do have strategy but in his opinion it is not a real focused strategy.  Dr. Girouard asked why Mr. Daigle’s group has not asked for that kind of plan.  Mr. Daigle said they do, there is progress but the State folks that could make it happen are not listening.  He said there are components of it that are helping then there are people like the industrial component – LDAF, NRCS and districts have projects and initiatives directed specifically at reducing nutrient loading of our streams, there are industries along the river that have done this on their own, especially BASF and Exxon who use some techniques with their waste water to basically reduce at no cost their releases. He said they decided to do this on their own as they thought they may be regulated at some point. He said this is good and everything helps.  Dr. Girouard said he supports the effort but we have a lot of opportunity to reach the target when we only have the 20% target goal whereas some states have 45% reduction goal and in order to get that 45 % those states are really concerned and they estimated the number of dollars it will take to get there and it is astronomical.  Mr. Daigle said there are different estimates and the 45% is an estimate of reaching that eventual 5,000 square kilometer of loading coming out of the mouths of the Mississippi River and a couple of states have adopted it on their own, but no state was told they had to do that but Minnesota and Iowa both adopted that because they wanted to be proactive on addressing the nutrient loading problems.  He said this 20% reduction of what is reduction on the amount coming out of the mouth of the Mississippi River. He said and everyone agreed to work toward reaching that as an accumulative effort on what all the states are  doing.  He said there is no state that was told to do 20% but a 20% reduction is achievable to what is going into the Gulf from every state in the basin; he said by working with every state and the Corps, it is doable.  Mr. Spicer said he thinks the issue in Louisiana is that we are different from the other states. He said when they implement loading control measures in the Midwest it impacts locally as well down stream; we do not see any of that here because we do not have the loading of our streams those in the upper basin. 
Mr. Taves asked what group is charged with carrying the torch on this to make people aware of it; who got Minnesota so concerned about it that they are willing to put money down on it.   Mr. Daigle said their Governor and their State agencies.  Mr. Taves said wasn’t it Louisiana that brought attention to it as it is in our neighborhood, even we are not as familiar with it as they are.  Mr. Spicer said let us look at it this way, we cannot get funding for our ongoing conservation program so I don’t know how we can get funding to address the hypoxia zone.  He said compare $1.7 million to Missouri’s $87 million; that sort of tells the story.  Mr. Daigle said of the opportunities we have, the Restore Act will be the big one and it will be coming in for the next decade and even a very tiny sliver of that will make a huge impact and it is consistent with the language of that agreement, so I think that is something that we need to be working on in the near future.  He said there are also some five initiatives out there that have some money and it would be nice to get the State to not cut the current funding level and put some of that back in a year by year effort. He said a key thing too, is that we are a small source of all this but we want to elevate issues that are encouraging other folks upriver because if we don’t care about it they won’t care either.

Mr. Sayes said you said a 20% reduction in the mouth of the river but 20% compared to what; where is your starting point. Mr. Daigle said they are using a particular year, probably 2015 as the baseline. Mr. Sayes said with all the conservation that has been put on the ground in the last fifteen years, if it is coming from agriculture we should have seen a big reduction.  Mr. Daigle said we have seen results but the trend has not changed; when people see that the trend has not changed does not mean we have not done anything but we have done a lot and had we not done that much, it would have been much worse.  Kevin said I think your point is when you do look at the 2013 had we not done the MRBI and the national water quality initiative too, which every state got involved in that where we have focused areas accomplishing similar things; if that had not happened then we would be 20% worse off than we are right now.  He said the planned action has achieved benefits. He said we have gone through several successive high flows in the river, a lot of flooding, a lot of water hitting right after planting so you have nutrients not bound to anything plus all the sediment so we have had some years with the worse possible storm for pumping sediment and nutrients into the Gulf but we still show not as much growth.  He said also between 2010 and 2013 we were actually seeing grassland going into cropland, a lot of conservation permanent grasses going back in for cultivation in soybeans and corn so there were some good conservation treatments going on along with that change in land use.  Mr. Norton said so to bring this into context as far as Louisiana is concerned, the $1.7 million budget for water quality focus type of work here in Louisiana that NRCS has had over $5 million directly available for water quality targeted efforts not including what the local soil and water conservation districts have prioritized out of the NRCS EQIP money, there is a significant investment but that is all that is happening they are not getting the state contributions, this $1.7 million is just minimum funding for a base program, it is not putting additional conservation on the land.  Mr. Sayes said for private money, each farmer out there is doing some conservation efforts without assistance.  Mr. Norton said farmers are investing their own money and it is working but they cannot afford to do it all; these incentive measures are helping but we need to drive it a bit more and at a quicker rate.  He said we are doing good but can we do better. He said for NRCS the priority effort is MRBI and water quality initiatives.  He said the NRCS does also work with OSWC, LDEQ, and EPA to identify watersheds that they say are priority watersheds and are focusing those programs in those watersheds.  He said they are seeing success such as delisting of streams so progress is being made. 

Mr. Breaux asked about the taxes mentioned that Minnesota and Missouri collect. He said it would be interesting to see what instruments were crafted to move those instruments along in that state. Mr. Daigle said both are income taxes, Missouri has a conservation tax and Minnesota has a clean water tax.  Mr. Norton said the Missouri tax is an assessment on refreshments / soft drinks, I think 1/10 of a cent and it generates huge amounts of money for conservation, parks, wildlife and fisheries and they fund three or four state efforts out of the funds. 
Dr. Girouard said LSU just published a study of thirty years of water quality monitoring in the Mermentau River and over the thirty year period the water quality has been the same or decreasing. He said that is a positive.  He said within that time the number of agricultural products used were 1/3 less and during that same time period the number of point sources and permitting increased by 300% so we have more pavement, more cement and more roads so there was no place for the water to go.
Mr. Daigle said to keep in mind the targets I am talking about are non-binding accumulative, the Gulf does not care how you reduce it and it does not all have to come from ag.

Dr. Leonard said in further support of what Mr. Norton and Dr. Girouard said during that period of time farm imputs have gone up; if anybody thinks you can generate 3 to 4 hundred bushels of corn with the same inputs we have going on right now – it is not going to happen.  He said so those inputs will continue to increase and the fact that we have maintained water quality it is quite impressive; it is not a 20% loss but it is the fact that we have done this in spite of the fact that we have actually increased fertilizer use and drainage in many places.  He said as we move forward that 20% will be hard to hit as we will be adding more loading to the system so it will mean quite an intensive effort to meet our reduction goals. 
Mr. Daigle said other things can be put into place to help like flood plain management in places where it works and those kinds of efforts have a big impact to reduce stream loading when the water is high.  

Dr. Leonard asked how Louisiana ranks; we do not generate 100% of the nutrient load.  Mr. Daigle said we are very small.  Dr. Leonard asked of that 20%, is it based on the 4-8% that we generate and put out; how is that calculated?   Mr. Daigle said 20% is a target for the mouth of the river so by 2025 their target is to achieve a reduction going into the Gulf – it does not say how, where, no one is charged for any particular amount, it is an accumulative result of all the states.  Dr. Leonard said that hides the value of what we have done here in our state because we generate a small amount but if we employ conservation practices on a much greater proportion than say Arkansas, then you would assume with the same input we would see more success here.  He said we are already doing a really good job but cannot measure it.  Mr. Sayes said we can measure what goes through EQIP programs, but we cannot measure what the private farmer is doing to reduce nutrient loading. Mr. Spicer said what we do not account for is that we do not have input from our ag land into the Mississippi River, that is why we focus on our other streams that feed into the Gulf and most are not monitored for nutrient loads but they must have some impact.  Mr. Daigle said the Atchafalaya too; so the Ouachita Basin would probably be much worse too and it goes in the Atchafalaya.  Mr. Spicer said 30% of the Mississippi River goes into the Atchafalaya River.  Mr. Daigle agreed and said so when we say the Mississippi they also mean the Atchafalaya too.  
Mr. Norton said we are really doing a pretty good job but we can do better.  He said NRCS just had a state technical meeting and Dr. Girouard was giving his report and it just shows you how far we have come together as a partnership and we now have farmers that are voluntarily allowing the AgCenter to monitor water quality on their farms.  He said we have moved past the discussions of 2008-2009 when we were first working on this strategy where farmers said nobody is coming to my farm. He said the NRCS producers are very comfortable with where they are and also to demonstrate continual improvement of water quality. He said he thinks the best thing for Louisiana is to leverage that mentality and success and keep it moving.  He said they have a lot of the regulatory agencies to come to their State Commission meeting and to have that success story told of the things that are going on where we are doing conservation work, the Master Farmer Program and the AgCenter now being voluntarily allowed to do water quality and actually demonstrating the improvements.  He said these are the things we need to keep marshalling forward and keep investing our funds on the right priorities and assisting farmers.
Mr. Daigle said to emphasize again that 20% target is nonbinding and if everyone on that task force recognizes that a lot of the parts are totally out of our control like the federal budget, so it is recognized that we will just try and that is all they committed to, but if it does not get reached, then it just does not get reached; there is no penalty involved we just don’t reach the target; but if we do reach it there is a lot of collateral benefits, one of which is there are still a lot of folks like shrimpers, oyster guys and people who are concerned about these river diversions and the impact they will have if you could reduce those nutrient loads coming out of the river by 2025.
Mr. Spicer said if you show any land manager or owner that they can do some things that will benefit the environment and will not cost them anything or very little but may even make a profit, I think 99% of them will do it.
Chairman Skains and Mr. Spicer thanked Mr. Daigle for his presentation.
Mr. Norton asked Mr. Daigle if he was asking the Commission for a resolution.  Mr. Daigle said this is the first step and they were requesting some expression of support that would be helpful.  Mr. Spicer said he would work with Mr. Daigle on drafting a letter or a resolution for the Commission. Chairman Skains said they could draft a document and have it for the next Commission meeting and asked for any comments from the public and Commission members; there were none so he called for a motion for Mr. Spicer to draft a letter or resolution of support for the Louisiana Hypoxia Working Group and bring to the next meeting.

Motion: Dr. Ernest Girouard made a motion for Mr. Spicer to draft a letter or resolution of support for the Louisiana Hypoxia Working Group and bring to the next meeting on June 27, 2017. Motion was seconded by Mr. Ed Yerger and passed unanimously.  
NEW BUSINESS
NRCS State Conservationist Report
Mr. Norton handed out the May Conservation Report Update and mentioned that the cover picture is about soil health.  He said soil health efforts are increasing across the nation and we have some farmers in Louisiana that are doing a tremendous job leading our soil health effort.  He said on April 25-27th some NRCS staff and two national staff members visited three farms in various areas of the state.  He said Mr. Ron Nichols, NRCS Soil Health Communication Coordinator and Mr. Bob Stobaugh, NRCS Audio Visual Production Specialist from the NRCS national office came to Louisiana to create a series of soil health videos relevant to our farmers and their farming operations.  He said they visited East Carroll Parish and filmed Mr. Robbie Howards no-till farm, then to Durand’s rice and crawfish farm in St. Martin Parish and then to HMC Farms that grows mostly sugarcane in Lafayette Parish. He said Fridays on the Farm publication put out by the national office also highlighted the Whooping cranes and the fact that the birds are nesting in the rice fields and the farmers are working around the cranes so as not to disturb them. He said he was getting emails from across the country saying how they enjoyed the story and although two birds hatched they were glad the one thriving hatchling was with its parents on the rice farm which has a conservation stewardship contract.  He said it was really neat that the story had nationwide distribution.  
Mr. Norton said as part of our ongoing work and the increased funding we put in the Farm Bill Technical Assistance Agreement; hopefully will be helpful to districts in making their payroll but in the same time it renews the enthusiasm and support for the NRCS employees servicing our customers by scheduling appointments, making contacts and those types of activities. He said we have about $23 million total in EQIP funds and we are at 51/6% approved at this point because we got a late start due to software issues but we are making improvement and hopefully by the end of June the report will reflect us being fully obligated on EQIP and those monies will be out there doing conservation work.  He said on the Conservation Stewardship Program, we are at 73.9% complete running the evaluation tool but we have got more room in the 154,000 acre allocation to take more applications. He said we are working with the national office on trying to figure out how we can take another pass at applications. He said we are continuing to offer contracts and getting things done that are already in the hopper, we are making progress but we are continuing to bring in more applications.
Mr. Norton said he wanted to share with the Commission that the Field Advisory Board (FAB) which is an advisory group of the NRCS employees from all different levels that meet quarterly and will be meeting in June to discuss field office staff structure.   He said there is an effort to structure the field office staff in a manner that allows more time and assistance for staff to be in the field working with customers.  He said there are a number of states across the nation that have created what some are calling a super DC or a District Conservationist but it is an employee that may supervise all the staff in two or three offices.  He said they will keep the offices and they have a GS-11 natural resource specialist instead of a District Conservationist that his work schedule  is still focused in that office but on the producers and not on the administrative workload. Mr. Norton said this structure is directed on having the natural resource specialist focus on increasing field time to deliver and implement conservation plans and practices.  He said he has a field staff team that will help him start the process but so many times when staffing discussions take place they get spun into this deal where we are trying to close offices and other destructive rumors.  Mr. Norton said he wanted to share with the Commission that we are starting this discussion and there is zero intention in this process to ever close an office or to reduce the number of staff in an office.  He said he wanted to share this so the Commission would know and you have heard it from me.  He said I have been here going on ten years and have not closed a single office and our focus has been on trying to make the office’s staff more productive in getting conservation on the ground and that has not changed and is not going to change.  He said future budgets down the line may change things but it is not happening right now.  He said all I am trying to do is get the administrative burden off the people and get them in the fields so we are going to restructure; we are going to look at ways to restructure and will do it very methodically and very deliberately and we want it to be successful.  He said we will put people that are inclined for the administrative side in those kinds of positions where they can administer and manage people and take that burden off the folks that are very good in the field and get them back out in the field doing their technical work like they were employed to perform.  He said he the FAB meeting will be before the next State Commission meeting and the minutes of this meeting will go out before the FAB meeting. Mr. Norton said he wanted to be straight up with this Commission that this effort has zero to do with anything other than trying to consolidate administrative workload within just a few positions and getting quality field people back in the field working directly with producers. He said all the offices are going to remain open and we are going to keep a DC equivalent, probably called a Natural Resource Specialist.  He said he has talked with other states that have already restructures office staff and we know where their mis-steps were and we will avoid them and not make the same mis-steps.  He said we are going to do it inside Louisiana; we are not advertising positions to bring people from out of state; we will work within our core staff here in Louisiana.  He said this is just a heads-up; you heard it; no surprises; no mystery; it is what it is and if you want to write me a letter before we start this process or catch me and talk to me about it, I am open to hear your comments because we have plenty of time to move and adjust.  He said he wants everyone to know about the current restructuring effort and with that he concluded his report by saying “it is a great day for conservation in Louisiana” and we have a lot of good things happening out there and we are going to keep moving it forward.   
Mr. Breaux said this sounds a lot like several initiatives tried before and this might bring them all together like Program Support Specialist, Program Liaison in field offices.  
Mr. Norton said yes it does. We have our nine Unit Resource Coordinators out there, we have nine Resource Units but they are not balanced in workload. He said we are already sharing across office boundaries; every one of you can tell me how your DC or soil conservationist went to work in another office to help them out of a tight spot; we have been doing that; we have freed up those boundaries; what we are trying to do is get more focused talent on managing and administrating our people and resources and getting those administrative duties off the core group of planners.  He said they have employees that are not good managers and not good supervisors; supervision and managing people is difficult and they would rather not do that but they are DCs and they have that burden right now but we want to move that and align it; I believe this is the next step, to bring it together and balance the work load and strengthen our field office staffs.  He said the unit will not be determined by a number of parishes, or SWCDs; it will be by resource needs, workload and staff; to ensure effective supervision no unit supervisor will supervise more than fifteen people when you aggregate them together, so ten to fifteen people will be about right.  He said they can get talented people focused to do that work and I can look to that supervisor and say you are responsible for dealing with that employee with that workload, organizing your staff and making things happen and being successful.  Mr. Norton said that concluded his report.
Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Norton for the information.
Correspondence

Chairman Skains said next we have some contracts. Mr. Spicer said the first item is a letter from the Bogue Chitto-Pearl River SWCD requesting approval for them to enter into an agreement with Minda Rayborn CPA for not over $1,500 to compile their financials for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017. He said this is the same CPA they used last year.  Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none, so he called for a motion.
Motion: Mr. Yerger made a motion to allow the Bogue Chitto-Pearl River SWCD to enter an agreement with Minda Rayborn CPA not to exceed $1,500 to compile their financials for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2017. Motion was seconded by Dr. Girouard and passed unanimously.
Mr. Spicer said the next two letters are from the Rapides SWCD.  He said in the first letter the district is requesting the LANG contract employees be allowed the use of rental cars when on out of state travel. He said the Rapides SWCD would be reimbursed at the PPM and State Law rates.  Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none, so he called for a motion.

Motion: Mr. Yerger made a motion to allow the Rapides LANG contract employees to rent cars at the State Travel Rules and rates when on out of state travel and for the district to be reimbursed the travel cost through the LANG contract.  Motion was seconded by Dr. Girouard and passed unanimously.

Mr. Spicer said the next letter is from the Rapides SWCD requesting that LANG contract employees be allowed to change their holidays from Federal holidays to receive State holidays. He said this change will be added to the LANG contract.  He said this will not impact the relationship with NRCS and other federal agencies as these employees are not working with the district’s conservation field staff. Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none, so he called for a motion.
Motion: Mr. Yerger made a motion to allow the Rapides LANG contract employees change their holidays from Federal holidays to receive State holidays.  Motion was seconded by Dr. Girouard and passed unanimously.

Mr. Spicer said the next item is a resolution from the Grant Parish Police Jury recognizing Mr. Randell Fletcher for his contributions to that area of the state in Grant Parish.  He said the resolution recognizes Randell for the  years of service he has devoted to the Grant Parish citizens: 20 years as Grant Parish Assessor, 40 years on Grant Parish Soil and Water District, 27 years on Board of Directors of Bank of Montgomery; 20 years as President of the 4-H Foundation and was inducted into the 4-H Hall of Fame in 2008.  He said Randell has also served as Chairman on the State Soil and Water Conservation Commission and continues to serve as a board member.  Mr. Spicer requested permission to send him a letter of congratulations. Mr. Norton said this is very special and we all know and love Mr. Fletcher and I want to mention something. He said that he and Reggie were at the Senate Ag Breakfast last week sitting with a fairly influential, well-known and respected Senator when Mr. Fletcher came up, the Senator said pretty much what this resolution says; that probably no one was a more influential and respected leader in central Louisiana than Mr. Fletcher; he probably carried more political weight than anybody in Grant Parish yet you would not know it by your daily interaction with him.  Mr. Norton said we heard that from a person that I have a lot of respect for so I wanted to share that with you; so you know that his influence is far reaching and when you see somebody that works tirelessly with people of all ages and walks of life with honor and integrity, that is a powerful statement. Mr. Sayes said Mr. Fletcher also taught school but that is not on there.  Dr. Girouard said he was also Certified Master Farmer and a Certified Master Cattleman. Chairman Skains asked if there were any more comments from the public or Commission members and there were none, so he called for a motion.
Motion: Mr. Taves made a motion to send a letter of congratulations to Mr. Randell Fletcher on his many accomplishments.  Motion was seconded by Mr. Sayes and passed unanimously. 
Mr. Spicer said the next item, the Trump Budget is very significant and Mr. Norton may also have comments on it.   He said the administration is slashing $228 million over ten years from the Farm Bill Program with $190 million from the Food Stamp Program, $9 million from streamlining conservation programs; he said he was not sure what he meant by eliminating small programs and  if there are any programs that small in NRCS. He said another big item is crop insurance that mostly affects fruit and nut growers in California, the apple growers in the Midwest and West Virginia area as well as fruit growers in Florida.  He said he did not think that would fly and asked Mr. Sayes if he thought it would.  Mr. Sayes said he did not know enough about it to comment.  Chairman Skains said it will be war; the Ag Committees will not go with it.  Mr. Spicer said in conjunction with that, he also received an email from NACD just before the meeting about the proposed reckless cuts to USDA EQIP of $91 million and technical assistance also being cut.  He said Section 319 Clean Water Act is completely cut; eliminated.  Chairman Skains said the Forest Service is cut 46%.  Mr. Spicer said these are very serious proposals and we really need to make sure it does not happen. He asked if there were any questions and there were none.
Mr. Spicer said the next item is from the Farm Bureau regarding crop insurance cuts for your reading.

Mr. Spicer asked Mr. Norton to comment on the next items on soil health.  Mr. Norton said there are three soil health workshops sponsored by the Louisiana Grazing Land Coalition Initiative; the first is scheduled for May 24th at Basile, LA with a tour of Vernon Fuselier’s Farm; the second is scheduled for May 25th at Scott Sample’s Farm in Howard, LA; the third is scheduled for May 26th at Ruston, LA with a tour of Lee Robbins’ Farm.  He said Mr. Ray Archuleta, “Ray the Soils Guy”, will be the featured speaker at all three workshops, “Ray the Soils Guy” who is retiring at the end of June wanted his last week of work to be devoted to soil health.
Mr. Spicer said the next item shows a photo of a spring monsoon and how it eroded the field; proof why Louisiana should spend more on conservation and the next item is on the BP DeepWater Horizon oil spill fine of $20 Billion.  He said a considerable amount of this will come to Louisiana with funds going to individual parishes; he said it may be easier for the districts to earn some of these funds at a parish level. Chairman Skains asked if Mr. Scott Angelle will be in charge of that; Mr. Norton said yes, in May 2017 he was appointed Director of the Bureau of Safety and Environmental Enforcement.

Chairman Skains said the next is an LDAF press release stating that all cotton plants in Louisiana including those grown in ornamental gardens and other non-traditional areas must be registered with LDAF so they could be monitored for boll weevils.  He said the State law requires anyone who intends to plant cotton for non-commercial purposes must get prior permission from LDAF Commissioner Mike Strain because the state is boll weevil free and so each area with cotton plants must be monitored with weevil traps to ensure the state stays weevil free.  He said cotton in one of Louisiana’s leading crops and boll weevils are cotton’s most destructive pest. 
Mr. Spicer said the last item on no-till farming is a really interesting article that captures what was taught back in the 60’s about soil health to be able to place the seed in an environment that captures moisture.  He said the article lists some tools to use for planting that can increase a farmers bottom line by 50%.  
Mr. Spicer said that concluded Correspondence and asked if there were any questions; there were none.
Supervisor Resignations/ Appointments and Reappointments    
Chairman Skains said the first letter is from the Allen SWCD requesting the Commission to accept the resignation of Mr. Larry W. Fontenot, from his elected position, effective June 30, 2017. He said after serving 11 years on the board Mr. Fontenot decided not to run for re-election due to his heavy schedule.
Chairman Skains asked for comments from the public or SSWCC members and there were none, so he called for a motion.

Motion:  Mr. Taves made a motion to accept the resignation of Mr. Larry W. Fontenot as of June 30, 2017 and it was seconded by Dr. Girouard and passed unanimously.
Chairman Skains said the next letter is from Jefferson Davis SWCD requesting the Commission to approve an attendance waiver for Mr. Jason Benoit who did not attend the required 66 2/3% of Jefferson Davis board meetings so he may be re-appointed to his position on the board.  Chairman Skains said the letter states Mr. Benoit is very active in his farming operation and is a great asset to the district board, his community, and his parish. Chairman Skains asked for comments from the public or members and there were none, so he called for a motion.
Motion: Dr. Ernest Girouard made a motion to approve the attendance waiver of Mr. Jason Benoit so he will be eligible to be reappointed to the Jefferson Davis SWCD board. The motion was seconded by Mr. John Compton and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said there are five requests for the State Commission to appoint supervisors to a term in office: Jefferson Davis SWCD, Mr. Jason Benoit, Appointed; D’Arbonne SWCD; Mr. Cliff Richardson, Appointed; Lafayette SWCD, Mr. Douglas Foreman, Appointed; Tangipahoa-St. Helena SWCD, Mr. W. A. Potts, Appointed; and Rapides SWCD, Mr. Max Johnston, Appointed.  Mr. Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members regarding these reappointments and there were none.  
He said if there were no comments, then after reading each reappointment request letter he would call for a motion to approve each reappointment.

Jefferson Davis SWCD, Mr. Jason Benoit, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin June 11, 2017 and will expire June 11, 2020.

Motion:  Dr. Girouard made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mr. Jason Benoit, Jefferson Davis SWCD to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin June 11, 2017 and will expire June 11, 2020.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

D’Arbonne SWCD, Mr. Cliff Richardson, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin May 23, 2017 and will expire November 18, 2018.

Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mr. Cliff Richardson, D’Arbonne SWCD to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin May 23, 2017 and will expire November 18, 2018.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Sayes and passed unanimously.
Lafayette SWCD, Mr. Douglas Foreman, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin June 11, 2017 and will expire June 11, 2020.

Motion:  Dr. Girouard made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mr. Douglas Foreman, Lafayette SWCD to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin June 11, 2017 and will expire June 11, 2020.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
Tangipahoa-St. Helena SWCD, Mr. William Albert “W. A.” Potts, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin May 25, 2017 and will expire May 25, 2020.

Motion:  Dr. Yerger made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mr., William Albert “W. A.” Potts, Tangipahoa-St. Helena SWCD to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin May 25, 2017 and will expire May 25, 2020.   The motion was seconded by Dr. Girouard and passed unanimously.
Rapides SWCD, Mr. Max Johnston, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin June 26, 2017 and will expire June 26, 2020.

Motion:  Mr. Taves made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mr. Max Johnston, Rapides SWCD to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin June 26, 2017 and will expire June 26, 2020.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Sayes and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or SSWCC members and there were none, so he said they would move to the next Agenda item, Other Business.

Other Business  

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Other Business and asked Dr. Rogers Leonard if he had any comments.

Dr. Leonard said that the first thing he wants to do is thank the Commission for sending a letter of support to our Legislative Delegation in Baton Rouge for the AgCenter’s funding. He said that we do not get any money for tuition in the AgCenter. He said that they have suffered over a 30% loss in total funding since 2008. Dr. Leonard said that the AgCenter has managed through this and have been able to sustain where they are by making some very difficult adjustments. He said that they have begun to re-mission some of their research stations and they are trying to reorganize their extension service to a certain extent.  He said as Mr. Norton said earlier, the AgCenter will not be closing any offices but some of the staff you will be seeing will change over time. He said part of the process will be getting retired, qualified individuals to act as their A&R extension agents and train them in some specific background that will help our farmers. Dr. Leonard said that all of the Commission members are invited to attend the on May 30th Legislative Reception. He said that they will be in the Capital Rotunda at about 11:00 a.m. starting presentations and demonstrations and around 5 p.m. they will be moving across the street to the Pentagon Barracks Ground for a reception. 

Dr. Leonard said that we will probably see a notice about closing the Pecan station in Shreveport. He said the last faculty member at the station has retired effective April 30th and they will be leasing that property out to a local producer or the Pecan Grower’s Association of Louisiana. He said the AgCenter is in the process of filling some core positions and this is good news for us. He said they are currently interviewing for the Regional Director for Southeast Louisiana that was held by Dr. Regina Bracy. He said that they are also in the process of advertising for a replacement for Dr. Steve Linscombe in the Southwest Region.  Dr. Leonard said that Dr.  Linscombe has announced his retirement although he will be going back to work in September or October for the National Rice Industry and the National Rice Federation events. He said that the AgCenter has offered a position to a young man to fill Ron Levy’s position, who is the State Soybean Specialist. He said that they have interviewed Dr. David Kerns of Winnsboro, LA as well for that position. He said that they filled Dr. Jim Griffin’s position who is an experienced weed scientist. Dr. Leonard said that they haven’t been able to fill his position in the last couple years but they finally found a good candidate. He said that they are also looking at filling the  Precision Agriculture position and the Soil Scientist position over the next several months. 

Dr. Leonard said listed in the “Conservation Update” that some of the AgCenter’s upcoming events are:

-Northeast Research Station Field Day (St. Joseph) - June 20, 2017

- 4-H University (Baton Rouge) - June 20-22, 2017

Dr. Leonard said they are partnering with NRCS on an internal continuing education workshop to on cross-training and cross-fertilization at the Dean Lee Research Station. He said that Dr. Padgett and his team have put together a field crops workshop for NRCS employees and AgCenter employees.

Dr. Leonard said that there are a few other things that he would like to mention. He said the Tulane Water Institute along with Tulane Law School has been put in charge of developing legislation which will move forward to create a statewide surface and groundwater use plan. He said he had an opportunity to visit and listen in but there is nobody from Agriculture on that committee. Mr. Spicer asked who is in charge of it. Mr. Breaux said that he believes it that it is Mark Davis. Mr. Spicer said that he would call Mr. Davis about this issue. Dr. Leonard said that he believes that they are beginning to hear some background and the industry was represented but the AgCenter was not.  He said that Mr. Davis’ team is willing to go around and speak to the AgCenter about what they are trying to accomplish. He said they won’t be putting any action plans into place but it is an effort to start the legislation going forward. He said that he thinks the AgCenter needs to be on the frontend and that he made the comment to them. 

Dr. Leonard said that they are working with ULL (University of Louisiana at Lafayette) on a Salvinia Harvest program and they are working with LACD as well. He said that there has been a problem at the mouth of the Mississippi River with Roseau Cane and having it removed. He said that they are seeing some open water in places that we do not need to see it. He said that two of their scientists are working very hard on this problem.  Mr. Spicer said that Mr. Breaux and some others were recognized for a presentation on Roseau Cane. He said that he would be discussing funding options for this project after the meeting. He asked Mr. Breaux if he had any comments on the topic. Mr. Breaux said that the AgCenter has worked hard with its incredible monitoring system. He said that it is great that you can see what is really going on and how the marsh is responding. He said that we have never had to deal with this before and we do not know what the interaction will be like. He said that we will be doing bi-monthly transects for the next two years and this will be an expensive project but we are trying to bring as much substance, work, and data into and out of it as possible.  Mr. Spicer asked what factors will they be looking for in the bi-monthly transects. Mr. Breaux said that they will be looking at plant productivity overall. 

Mr. Leonard said that concluded his comments. Chairman Skains thanked him for his report.
Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members.  

Dr. Girouard said he was sorry for being a few minutes late for the meeting due to bridge traffic backup, and missed the approval of the April minutes but he had a change for clarification in the April SSWCC meeting minutes.  He said on page ten, the last paragraph above Other Business where it is written that he was receiving an award.  He handed out a paper to the Commission for clarification of that paragraph.  He requested to substitute this verbiage to read:

Dr. Ernest Girouard indicated that the National Association of County Agricultural Agents at their Annual Meeting & Professional Improvement Conference will be awarding the “Louisiana Master Farmer Program (LMFP)” the National Winner for the Extension Program Search for Excellence Award in the category of Forestry and Natural Resources. The conference will take place in Salt Lake City, UT July 9-13, 2017.  The LMFP consisting of the LDAF, LSU AgCenter, NRCS, FB and the LCA have a “Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) that formalizes the relationship relative to the implementation and operation of the LMFP.  This award recognizes the excellent LMFP team efforts; AgCenter administration, Extension and Research support; partners staff that support and believe in the program; and last but not least the farmers that participate in the program!

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none, so he called for a motion to approve the change to the April 25, 2017 board minutes.

Motion: Mr. Yerger made a motion to substitute the paragraph just above Other Business on page ten of the April 25, 2017 minutes for clarification of the award. Motion was seconded by Mr. Taves and passed unanimously. 

Chairman Skains asked if there were any other comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.

Next meeting

Chairman Skains said the next State Commission Meeting was scheduled for Tuesday, June 27, 2017 at 1:15 P.M. in the Veterans Auditorium, LDAF Building, 5825 Florida Boulevard, Baton Rouge, Louisiana. 
PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Skains asked if there were any other comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.

ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Skains said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Sayes made a motion to adjourn at 3:05 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
/s/ Reggie Skains______
Reggie Skains, Chairman 

State Soil and Water Conservation Commission
1
PAGE  
14

